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REGULAR BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT, STATE OF WYOMING, HELD WEDNESDAY, APRIL 18, 2012, ADMINISTRATION BUILDING, PETERSEN BOARD ROOM, LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

Board Present:
Chairman Greg Thomas, Vice Chairwoman Carol Merrell, Secretary Kevin Kilty, Treasurer Ed Mosher, and Trustees Bill Dubois and John Kaiser

Board Excused:
Trustee Brenda Lyttle

Staff Present:
President Joe Schaffer; Vice Presidents Carol Hoglund, Stan Torvik, and Grant Wilson; President's Cabinet Member Tom Bradley; Administrator, Faculty and Staff Members Jeri Griego, Arshi Nisley, Jay O’Brien, Roz Schliske, Jeff Shmidl, Jodi Weppner, and Anne Wolff; and Board Attorney Lance Harmon
Visitors:
Alex Barker (ASG President), Aerin Curtis (Wyoming Tribune-Eagle), Shawn Havel and Will Hebert (Wingspan Co-editors), Misty Heil (ASG, PTK), and Matt Laubach (Wingspan Co-Photo Editor)
1. CALL TO ORDER of April 18, 2012, Regular Business Meeting – Board Chairman Greg Thomas
Board Chairman Greg Thomas called the April 18, 2012, Regular Business Meeting to order at 7:02 p.m. and announced the meeting is streaming live to the Internet and being broadcast on Channel 11.
2. MINUTES – Approval of the March 21, 2012, Regular Business Meeting Minutes – Board Chairman Greg Thomas
Dr. Kilty moved and Mrs. Merrell seconded,

MOTION:  That the Board of Trustees approves the March 21, 2012, Regular Business Meeting Minutes as written.

MOTION CARRIED unanimously.
3. REPORTS TO THE BOARD
A. LCCC Reports
1) ASG (Associated Student Government) – Alex Barker, President
Ms. Barker shared the following:

· The ASG has three meetings left. 

· Community service projects are being completed. 

· The ASG senators will participate in Saturday’s, April 21st, Mud Run and Monday’s, April 23rd, Spring Clean Fling. A staff and faculty appreciation day is being planned.
· Elections were held for the 2012-2013 academic year.  Applications were received from 37 students. Over 280 students, the largest number who have ever voted in an online survey on EaglesEye, cast their votes online.  Of the 19 open senate seats, 14 were accepted; five remaining seats will stay open until next fall.
· Trustees Merrell and Dubois have attended the ASG meetings; the ASG appreciates their interest.  Additionally, President Schaffer met with the ASG and new senators on Tuesday, April 18th, to talk about numerous ideas and concerns.  Among the topics were the PE facility and transportation.  Ms. Barker thanked the Board and others who attended the SOAR (Student Organization Achievement Recognition) banquet, adding their attendance meant a lot to the students. Chairman Thomas thanked the ASG for their attendance at this evening’s Board dinner.    
2) College Council – Jodi Weppner, Chair
· College Council Reorganization Recommendations

Ms. Weppner reported the College Council met last Friday, April 13th, to formulate an initial proposal for the College Council’s reorganization.  Responses to trustee questions were as follows:

· The proposed committee size of 19 members is needed in order to satisfy constituency concerns that their employee groups are adequately represented and could potentially be 21 voting members, if a couple of ex officio members become actual voting members. Any member designated as an ex officio will be qualified as a non-voting member.  
· President Schaffer noted the College Council Policy/Procedure will specify the ex-officio positions are non-voting.

· In the final proposal the recommendation will be that the new College Council not be a decision-making body but rather a recommending body to the president who will carry forward recommendations to the Board.
· The associate vice president of Albany County Campus will be a voting member.  In addition, elections will be open to all employees from both the Cheyenne and the Laramie campuses.
· Faculty Senate has tentatively agreed to facilitate the elections for faculty members.  Although Faculty Senate will have a position on the College Council, this will not preclude a Faculty Senate member from “throwing their name in a hat” and being nominated for an at-large position; i.e., any member of a constituent group may nominate someone from their constituent group or submit their own name to be elected at large. 
· Even though President's Cabinet members are included in the membership, the addition of constituency group representatives will bring to the table a different level and more in depth discussion.  
· ASG Senator and College Council co-chair Misty Heil shared her belief the membership will provide an opportunity for the constituent groups to work more closely with those who are responsible for carrying out the final decision directives and to also assure more effective and consistent communication.
3) Educational Services Staff Council March 8 Minutes – Kevin Yarbrough, President; Christine Sowards, Secretary 
Members of the ESSC had student or other commitments and could not attend.

4) Faculty Senate March 2 and March 23 Minutes – Jeff Shmidl, President; Arshi Nisley, Secretary 
Mr. Shmidl reported on the following:

· The Faculty Senate is working on four initiatives.
· Elections for New Senators – Arshi Nisley is going off of Faculty Senate.  She will be missed.
· Academic Calendar – A survey has been sent to faculty asking for their input on calendar items such as inservice days, start dates, and holidays.  The survey closes Friday, April 20th. 
· Vice President of Academic Affairs Search Committee – President Schaffer has asked for faculty names from which he will choose faculty members to sit on the committee.
· Faculty Credentials Policy/Procedure – President's Cabinet approved the policy/procedure for consultative feedback during their April 17th meeting.  The feedback period closes May 18th. 
· In answer to concerns about high school teachers not being certified through the professional standards board to teach college courses for high school credit, Mr. Shmidl stated concurrent enrollment faculty are treated as adjunct faculty, and therefore, have to adhere to the standards of the College’s full-time faculty.  He also stated that some confusion resulted from the Commission’s release of minimum qualifications approved by the Academic Affairs Council and were forwarded on to the LCCC faculty.  The credentials set forth in the College’s Faculty Credentials Policy/Procedure set the standards at a higher level for LCCC.  President Schaffer shared his concerns gleaned from over eight years of ongoing conversations in Montana about the failure to recognize the credentialing of some individuals.  

5) Foundation – Thomas Bradley, Executive Director (The next Foundation Full Board Meeting is May 10, 2012.) 
Mr. Bradley reported on the following: 
· Of the 15 Golden Apple applications received eight were awarded. 
· Last Friday’s Lifetime Heritage Banquet had over 200 attendees.  Earl and Carol Kabeiseman were the honorees.  He complimented the Foundation staff on their commitment to excellence for this and other events.  
· The Matching the Spirit Campaign has received additional monies totaling $130,000. 
· A letter setting in motion the action necessary to move the Albany County Campus bonds off of the Foundation books and to those of the LCCC Housing Authority was presented to the Board.
· The gymnasium floor will be redone.  A proposal for leasing the court for a period of time would not be a naming right as provided for in the LCCC Board’s “Naming of Facilities” Policy No. 2.9, because the lease agreement would not be for perpetuity.  Funds collected from the lease would be placed in the Golden Eagle scholarship account and would be eligible for a State match.  Sports events would be noticed as taking place at the “such and such” (name of court lessee) court.  The rotational aspect of the court’s lease agreement proposal would bring monies that are not one-time monies to the College.  
· Mr. Kaiser believed Board approval would not be required.  He recalled no Board approval was sought when sponsorships were obtained for the volleyball court and the scoreboard.
· President Schaffer shared the naming rights process associated with the Naming of Facilities policy is pretty restrictive because it is focused on buildings.  Other significant spaces on the LCCC campus could have naming rights associated with them.  Any sponsorship for the court would be bound by the 10-year life of the court.  Two questions would be: 1) does the Naming of Facilities policy need to be addressed? and 2) because a creative sponsorship is not specific to facilities in perpetuity, should the Foundation move forward with creative sponsorships for significant spaces on campus?
· Mr. Dubois remembered the Naming of Facilities policy was revised to allow the naming of the road in front of the administration building “JO Reed Way,” which set a precedent for doing some things a little differently.  His preference would be to leave the policy as is.
· The Board’s overall conclusion was to not change the Naming of Facilities policy and to bless the concept of creative sponsorships.
6) LCCCEA (LCCC Education Association) – Nancy Cornish, President; Anne Wolff, Vice President 
Ms. Wolff stated the LCCCEA met with President Schaffer today and shared a little insight on several issues of which President Schaffer was already aware and offered some countering thoughts.
B. Public Comment – None
4. PRESIDENT’S REPORTS
A. WCCC Meeting Preview
President Schaffer advised the Board the WACCT and the Wyoming Community College Commission will be meeting Thursday and Friday, April 19th and 20th.  President Schaffer and Trustees Kaiser and Mosher will be attending.  The Commission will be considering changes to nine rules that would have various impacts on the community colleges.  The statewide community college groups—administrative, academic, and student services, and the Presidents’ Council (community college presidents)—have reviewed the proposed changes.  The Administrative Services Council and the Presidents’ Council have advanced concerns about changes affecting the funding formula and capital construction in the Commission’s Chapter 5 rules.  Proposed changes would allocate ten percent of the coming year’s funding based on student success; i.e., course completions as defined by the national community college benchmarking project that set the benchmark at 150% of the median value.  Although the Commission’s goal is student success, if all of Wyoming’s community colleges have completion rates over the prescribed benchmark, this portion of the funding model may cause campuses to still lose money from the cannibalization of monies between colleges whose completion rates are slightly over the benchmark and the colleges whose completions are much over the benchmark.  No alternatives have been proposed by the community colleges.  This rule change will likely be the first step in many future attempts to establish performance-based funding.    
Changes to the rules would also affect major maintenance monies that by the rules’ changes would not be available for leased, foundation-owned, or building authority-owned properties.  The presidents believe the buildings are campus facilities and that if an affordable and efficient way to finance their construction exists, the community colleges should not be penalized by not having major maintenance monies allocated for these buildings.  Governor Freudenthal’s stipulation was that major maintenance monies could not be used for the maintenance of residence halls.  An attorney general’s opinion has been requested by the Commission and the Administrative Services Council to clarify whether former Governor Freudenthal’s stipulation should be classified as “session law” (bound by the Governor’s term) or should the Governor’s directive be considered statute.  
Capital construction rules are intended to create a pipeline of projects for the Commission’s and the legislature’s consideration.  Currently, the process limits a community college to the submission of only one project per legislative session regardless of the number of campuses a community college may have.  Assuming all projects go forward, the legislature will have seven priority projects each session, the result of which may be a backlog of projects in the pipeline.  A high emphasis is given to instruction space, which could have an impact on the movement of student services facilities through the capital construction model.  In addition, any project submitted through this process must have 50% of its funding from local funds.  So, what happens if the local funding is at 49%?  
B. Campus Reorganization Update

President Schaffer updated the Board on the campus reorganization. Since the proposed multi-phase reorganization was presented to the Board and to the campus numerous conversations have been held with individuals, employee constituent groups, and most of the divisions and departments.  President Schaffer stated some of the proposed reorganization has received no feedback and the implementation of these is moving forward.  Other reorganization proposals are still a work in progress.  Referring to the “Campus Reorganization: Proposed Phase I Actions and Timeline,” he noted the following are now being carried out:
· National searches for the Vice President of Student Services and Vice President of Academic Affairs will begin soon.
· The retitling of three positions has received no opposition and will be retitled effective July 1, 2012 as follows:  
· Public Relations Director will become Executive Director of Public and Government Affairs. 

· Human Resources Director will become Executive Director of Human Resources.
· Dean of Albany County Campus will be retitled Associate Vice President Albany County Campus.
· The integration of workforce programs under Instruction will be taking place over the next year.

· The General Counsel and International Students Coordinator positions have been eliminated.  The functions of the international student program and support are being integrated into Student Services.
President Schaffer met with the Health Sciences and Wellness Division employees yesterday.  He has also met specifically with the science faculty at their request.  Wise counsel from the Faculty Senate colleagues suggested focusing on the filling of the vice president positions and holding off on the merger of the Health Sciences and Wellness Division and the Education, Natural, and Social Sciences Division.  Therefore, the focus will be on the vice president searches and the continued collection of information and feedback on the organizational structure over the course of the next year.
C. Vice President Searches
Angela Provart, search consultant and Pauly Group, Inc. president, will be assisting the College with its vice president searches.  The searches will be run in tandem to accelerate the search process.  Given the aggressive timeline, the Vice President of Student Services is expected to be on board by mid-July, and the Vice President of Academic Affairs on campus by mid to late August.  At President Schaffer’s request the Board selected Mrs. Merrell and Mr. Mosher to serve on the Vice President of Student Services and the Vice President of Academic Affairs committees respectively.  The Board was assured all trustees will have the opportunity to provide their feedback and to interact with the candidates for each position.  
D. RFP for General Counsel and Legal Services
President Schaffer thanked Mrs. Lyttle for her feedback on the draft Request for Proposal for General Counsel and Legal Services.  He asked that any additional trustee input be provided to him by the end of the week, so the RFP may be released shortly thereafter, noting the current attorney contract expires June 30th.  In addition to President Schaffer, Vice President of Administration and Finance Carol Hoglund, and Human Resources Director Peggie Kresl-Hotz, Chairman Thomas and Trustee Lyttle will serve on the committee to review the RFP submittals.

Dr. Kilty asked about the College’s contract for audit services.  Ms. Hoglund will research the current contract and email the information to the trustees concerning the audit cycle.  An “audit entrance conference” item will be added to the May 2nd Study Session agenda.  (Postscript to Minutes: the “audit entrance conference” was added to the May 16th Board Business Meeting agenda.)
E. Public Comment – None 

5. BOARD REPORTS
A. Board Committee Reports – Board Chairman Greg Thomas serves on all committees.
1) Finance and Facilities – Dr. Kevin Kilty, Ed Mosher 
· Current and Auxiliary Fund Budget Reports
· Current and Auxiliary Fund Balance Sheet Reports
Dr. Kilty reported the Finance and Facilities Committee met Tuesday morning to consider an ambitious agenda so didn’t get through all of it.  In addition to the review of the monthly financial statements, which had no significant changes, the following were also discussed:

· Children's Discovery Center projected costs for 2012-2013 that will have to be covered by the College
· LCCC Foundation budget

· Facilities for the new diesel technology instructor
· Extra classes during weekends and nights will allow the use of the same facility and reduce the number of wait-listed students wishing to enroll in these courses.
· A pod/trailer system can be used for some of the students’ projects so equipment does not have to be constantly moved to facilitate the two classes.
· Campus Facilities Plan
· Lease of the BLM land west of Cheyenne (clarification)
· Geoscience Instructor Trent Morrell uses the land to conduct GPS field exercises.

· The land has a few improvements that must be maintained by the College.

· The school district leases half of the section and the College leases the other half.

· Procedure for oversight of supply budgets

· Progress on the budget process 

Dr. Kilty noted that agreement was not reached on all of the above but progress is being made. 

2) College Communications and Relations – Bill Dubois and Carol Merrell 

Mr. Dubois has attended three ASG meetings.  He and Mrs. Merrell would also like to attend Faculty Senate meetings.  Mrs. Merrell continues to work on the trustee scholarship, which is optional, and will proceed with getting the paperwork signed.  Mr. Kaiser advised he will stay with his scholarship plan already in place. 

3) Governance – John Kaiser and Brenda Lyttle

Mr. Kaiser reported the ACCT governance leadership institute primarily served as an orientation and did not provide information on other governance models as hoped.  President Schaffer reminded the Board of the May 12th planning session on board governance.  Dr. George Boggs and Dr. Cindra Smith, College Brain Trust consultants, will facilitate the discussion.
B. Public Comment – None 
6. APPROVAL ITEMS
A. Recommendation for Approval for Depositories of Applications of Public Funds – Administration and Finance Vice President Carol Hoglund
The banks annually provide resolutions agreeing to pledge and protect the College’s funds, so the College can do business with them.  
Mrs. Merrell moved and Mr. Mosher seconded,

MOTION:  That the Board of Trustees approves the financial institutions on the following list of Laramie County Community College depositories for Applications of Public Funds as required by W.S. 9-4-818.

· American National Bank

· Bank of the West

· Cheyenne State Bank

· Farmers State Bank, Pine Bluffs

· First Interstate Bank

· First National Bank of Wyoming

· First Tier Bank

· Oregon Trail Bank

· Pinnacle Bank

· Security First Bank

· U.S. Bank

· Wells Fargo Bank Wyoming, N.A.

· Wyoming Bank & Trust

· Wyoming State Bank

DISCUSSION: Ms. Hoglund stated for Mr. Mosher that some banks do not respond or state they are not interested in being included in the list of the College’s approved depositories.  For Dr. Kilty she explained the College can have as much as $13 to $17 million in CDs and checking accounts, that the deposits are made with the intent to maximize interest earned, that the monies must be deposited in accounts where they remain as liquid assets, and that the monies have to be insured at a rate higher than 100%.  

MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
7. MONITORING PERFORMANCE OF THE PRESIDENT (Policy 3.4) – The next Ends Statement—No. 1 Students are able to achieve their learning goals.—is due in October. 
8. ADDITIONAL ITEMS – Information Only
A. April 2012 Contracting and Procurement Report

B. March 7, 2012, Study Session Dinner Meeting Summary
C. March 7, 2012, Study Session Summary

D. Board Correspondence – read to acknowledge in public
1) CDC Thank You
2) NCMPR (Lisa Murphy and Josh Thein)
3) Nicole Bryant – wanted it on record that Nicole’s efforts are appreciated.
4) Misty Heil - appreciate 
E. Historical List of Board Motions - 2012 
F. Public Comment – None 

9. NEXT MEETINGS/EVENTS
· April 20 (Friday) – WCCC Meeting – Rock Springs
· April 19 (Thursday) – Reception at the Home of Board President Shannon Honaker – 6 p.m., 453 Quadrant Drive, Rock Springs 
·  May 2 (Wednesday) – Study Session
· Dinner (6 p.m. – CCC 178/179 Private Dining Rooms – Dinner selections will be made from the Dining Hall Servery.) 

· May 3 (Thursday) – SAGE TRiO Graduation – 6 to 8 p.m. – CCI 130
· May 4 (Friday) – Physical Therapist Assistant Pinning – 7 to 9 p.m. – HS 111/113
· May 5 (Saturday)

· GED Commencement – 10 a.m. – Cheyenne Civic Center
· Nurses’ Pinning Ceremony (no regalia) – 2 p.m. – Cheyenne Civic Center
· Commencement – 7 p.m. – Cheyenne Civic Center (Please arrive at 6:30 p.m.)
· May 12 (Saturday) – Governance Workshop – 8 a.m. to 2 p.m. – Board Room – Breakfast will be ready at 7:45 a.m.
· May 16 (Wednesday) – Board Dinner and Business Meetings
· Dinner and Open Conversation with Educational Services Staff (6 p.m. – CCI 130 – Dinner will be catered.)
· Business Meeting (7 p.m. – Petersen Board Room)
· May 23 (Wednesday) – Joint Meeting with the ACC Advisory Board (6 p.m. – Hilton Garden Inn)
· May 25 (Friday) – Children's Discovery Center Preschool Class of 2012 Graduation – 10:30 a.m. – Center for Conferences and Institutes – UP Centennial Room
· June 29 (Friday) – Surgical Tech Annual Awards Luncheon and Ceremony – 12 to 1:30 p.m. – HS 111/113
Mr. Kaiser said commissioners, presidents, and trustees will be attending a one-day, facilitated meeting in Casper on June 6th from 9 a.m. to 3 p.m.  Agenda items may include but will not be limited to the funding formula and capital construction.  More information will follow.  Because the meeting will occur on the Board’s June 6th study session date, President Schaffer will work with Chairman Thomas on rescheduling it to an alternative date and time.  

10. ADJOURNMENT – Board Chairman Greg Thomas adjourned the April 18, 2012, Board Business Meeting at 8:10 p.m.
11. EXECUTIVE SESSION – No executive session was held.
Respectfully submitted,

Vicki Boreing
Board Recording Secretary
Items underlined and in blue text had corresponding attachments on the original agenda, which may be found at http://www.lccc.wy.edu/about/board/meetings. 

